
 

Brazil 
Downturn shows signs of moderating at start of year

 Composite PMI remains deep in contraction 

territory despite rising to 10-month high 

 Weaker currency helps boost manufacturing 

exports, but costs rise sharply again 

Brazil remained in a state of severe economic 

contraction at the start of the year, though the 

downturn showed signs of moderating.  

Markit’s composite PMI survey – covering both 

manufacturing and services – remained deep in 

contraction territory in January, the extent of the 

decline being highlighted by Brazil’s manufacturing 

sector recording the lowest PMI reading of all countries 

covered by Markit’s surveys in January. 

The composite index rose from 43.9 in December to 

45.1 in January, however, well above the low of 40.8 

plumbed in July, to signal the weakest monthly drop in 

business activity since March of last year.  

Although the survey signals an ongoing substantial 

downturn in the economy, the rate of decline has 

therefore eased. The latest reading is commensurate 

with gross domestic product declining at a quarterly 

rate of approximately 1.0% at the start of the year, 

steep but less than the 2.1% and 1.7% rates of decline 

seen in the second and third quarters of last year 

respectively (fourth quarter GDP numbers have not yet 

been published). 

New orders continued to deteriorate at a marked rate, 

and employment likewise fell sharply, the latter down 

for an eleventh successive month, though in both 

cases rates of decline eased, adding to hopes that the 

recession has bottomed out.  

The IMF, which downgraded its outlook for Brazil as 

economic data rapidly deteriorated last year, is 

currently projecting a 3.5% drop in GDP in 2016 after 

an estimated 3.8% decline in 2015, with a stabilisation 

of the economy predicted in 2017. However, the upturn 

in the PMI in January bodes well for an earlier lift out of 

recession than the IMF is estimating.  

 

 

 

Exchange rate boost 

Downturns in fact eased in both manufacturing and 

services, with the latter seeing the steeper rate of 

decline. The manufacturing decline moderated mainly 

due to an increase in new export orders, indicating that 

domestic demand remained the key source of 

economic malaise, and that rising exports – buoyed by 

the steep drop in the exchange rate – are providing a 

much-needed boost to the economy.  

The flip side of the weaker exchange rate is of course 

more expensive imports, with the January survey 

showing yet another strong monthly rise in firms’ 

average costs, which will keep upward pressure on 

consumer price inflation and continue to complicate the 

policy response from the central bank. 

Markit Economic Research 

03/02/2016 

http://www.markit.com/Commentary/Get/01022016-Economics-Czech-Republic


 
Markit Economic Research 

  2 03/02/2016 

 

 

Chris Williamson 

Chief Economist 

Markit 
Tel: +44 207 260 2329 
Email: chris.williamson@markit.com 

Click here for more PMI and economic commentary. 
For further information, please visit www.markit.com 

Purchasing Managers' Index™ and PMI™ are either registered trade marks 
of Markit Economics Limited or licensed to Markit Economics Limited. 
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